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Roanoke Rapids City Council
October 4, 2011



The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Edward Liverman)


Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Gary Corbet, Fire Chief



Jeff Hinton, Interim Police Chief




Larry Chalker, Public Works Director


Kathy A. Kearney, Human Resources Manager



John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director



Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director



Greg Lawson, Council Member
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.  
Update on Marketing Efforts at the Roanoke Rapids Theatre
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated as you know, the City has taken over in the last six weeks the logistics associated with the Theatre.  He stated he is most pleased with Parks & Recreation Director John Simeon and his staff.  He stated they have worked relentlessly.  Mr. Wyatt stated the transition on this has been very substantial in terms of work effort.  He stated Mr. Simeon will give a snippet of the work activities at the Theatre.  He stated we are also pleased to have Ms. Lori Medlin and Tourism Board Chairman Gene Minton here tonight.  He stated they are helping us with an aggressive market plan that will bring viability to the Theatre.
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Mr. Simeon stated they have developed an application process and updated the lease agreement.  He stated they have secured Tequila Sunrise for lighting and sound services.  He stated they are working 
with Tourism and The Computer Guy & Company on the website.  Mr. Simeon stated they have also updated the Facebook page and working to get a computer at the Theatre for people to purchase tickets on-line.  He stated he has secured a part-time office worker with strong administrative skills to work 25 hours per week and a part-time employee that previously worked at the Theatre to help with events.  Mr. Simeon reported on upcoming events scheduled at the Theatre.  He stated Tourism has really stepped up to help us with the marketing.
Ms. Medlin, with the aid of an overhead projector, reviewed the Theatre’s new webpages.  She stated this has really been a team effort with her staff and John’s staff.  She stated the Theatre is being marketed as a venue for rent and the first thing that was needed was a viable website with a new logo—“Our Venue – Your Opportunity”.  Ms. Medlin stated all bookings go through the Parks & Recreation Department and all of the rental information is included on the website.  She stated there is also a calendar of events on the website and a seating chart.  Ms. Medlin reported that they are doing media buys and are advertising in many publications.  She stated the exterior Theatre sign has been updated and they are working on new billboards.  Ms. Medlin stated they are also doing email blasts.
Councilman Liverman stated he has heard that the general public is saying that the City is running the Theatre and Tourism is lining up shows.  He asked her to define the roles of Tourism and the City.

Ms. Medlin stated she is not a talent buyer and she is not actively recruiting shows.  She stated the Theatre is a facility for rent.  Ms. Medlin stated it is very confusing and people wonder why something is not happening at the Theatre.  

Mayor Doughtie thanked Ms. Medlin and the Tourism Authority for their level of activity and technical knowledge in helping us put together a marketing plan.  He stated as Mr. Minton said at an earlier meeting, the Theatre is here and it is an issue for everyone.  He stated the only way to make something positive happen is for everyone to work together.

Ms. Medlin stated this is a very creative industry and it takes a lot of time and energy to explain this to people.

Mayor Doughtie stated this is a starting point.  He commended Ms. Medlin and Mr. Simeon for working together on this.
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Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she feels the way Ms. Medlin is marketing the Theatre is outstanding, and believes we will see some results.  She stated she is also impressed with the idea of advertising the Theatre for meetings and conferences.

Discussion Regarding Surplus Equipment at The Roanoke Rapids Theatre
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he has presented to Council a partial list of the items Council previously discussed declaring as surplus for sale.  He stated he felt the Council may be inclined to approve this modest list from Tyler Price of Capital Production Group.  He stated the total amount of the items not used is $13,909.50.
Councilman Liverman asked who procured Tyler Price to identify these items as surplus.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated a few months ago, Mr. Dave Corlew from Nashville, TN went through the Theatre and determined the excess of equipment.  He stated the original list of surplus equipment was about $40,000.00.
Councilman Liverman stated the list has been narrowed down to be less controversial.

Councilman Bobbitt stated one problem with the last list was that it only had abbreviations of the items.  He stated this list has the item name and the location of the items.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated it appears that the questionable items were taken out.

It was the consensus of Council to add this item to the agenda for consideration Tuesday evening.

Discussion Regarding Joint Use Agreement with Roanoke Rapids Graded School District

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated this agreement between the City and the School District covers the sharing of facilities at no charge.  He stated the current agreement has been in place for 28 years and needs to be updated.  He stated in order to make the needed changes, the City gave formal notice to terminate the agreement.  Mr. Simeon stated the two goals they wanted to accomplish were:  (1) make it easier for the average person to read and (2) include and update all facilities.  He pointed out that the current agreement did not include the Aquatic Center, Ledgerwood, Emry Park and the Roanoke Rapids High School Football Field.  He stated City Attorney Chichester did a nice job making the document more user-friendly.  Mr. Simeon asked that this item be placed on the regular agenda for consideration.
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Councilwoman Scarbrough commented on the information provided to them regarding the costs to use 

the Kirkwood Adams Community Center.  She stated these go back to 2008.  She stated there is quite a difference between the City’s cost and what the School District pays.

Mr. Simeon stated in 2002, City Council changed the fee schedule in regard to what the School District pays.  He stated it is based on the number of hours and chairs used.

Councilman Liverman pointed out that the fee schedule has nothing to do with this agreement.
Mr. Simeon stated that is correct.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked about the School District booking the facilities.  He asked if they would get priority.

Mr. Simeon stated this is geared more toward athletic fields and facilities than Kirkwood Adams.  He stated they would go through the same process as others wanting to rent the facility.

Councilman Liverman stated he would like to commend Mr. Simeon for his hard work on this.  He stated most of the process was quite a task but at the end of the day, we have strengthened our relationship with the School District and we have an agreement that serves as a partnership between two entities for the betterment of the community.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she is in full agreement with the School District and the City being in partnership but questions the fee schedule for Kirkwood Adams.

Mayor Doughtie pointed out that the fee schedule can always be amended.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to put the joint use agreement between the City and School District on the agenda for next Tuesday night’s regular meeting.

Mayor Doughtie introduced Ms. Kelly Lasky, the City’s new Planning & Development Director.  He reported that she worked for us on a part-time basis providing planning services through Rivers & Associates of Greenville, NC prior to her employment.  He welcomed Ms. Lasky.
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Discussion Regarding Henry Street CDBG Project Program Amendment
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated this community has been fortunate to receive a number of community development block grants.  He stated we certainly stand to gain more grants.  He stated one of his charges to Ms. Lasky was to become very involved in the administration of the CDBG projects.  Mr. Wyatt pointed out that this program normally is funneled through City government and we intend to take a leadership role in this program.

Planning & Development Director Lasky stated this program amendment adds $250,000 to the original project for a total of $600,000.  She stated the project consists of the acquisition of 12 parcels, the clearance of 8 dilapidated vacant structures and the substantial rehab of 4 units that will be resold by the Roanoke Rapids Housing Authority to moderate-to-low income residents.  Ms. Lasky stated the 8 existing lots will be recombined into 4 parcels.  She stated a public hearing on this program amendment has been advertised for next Tuesday’s regular meeting.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if any of the 4 units are on consecutive lots.

Ms. Lasky stated most of them are all consecutive.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if the 4 vacant lots will be sold as vacant lots for someone to build on.

Ms. Lasky stated 4 units will be rehabbed. 

Councilman Bobbitt asked if the lots are zoned for modular homes.

Ms. Lasky stated she is not sure but would check on that.

Update on Hurricane Irene Recovery Efforts
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated a number of staff members will be asked to comment on the recovery efforts.  He stated we are continuing to critique our efforts and pointed out that all emergencies are different.
Public Works Director Chalker stated as of this past Friday, Public Works crews, along with contractors, have moved 2,163 truckloads of material to Ledgerwood Field.  He stated he is very proud of the Public Works crews and the teamwork shown.  He stated they got a lot of work done in a short amount of time.  Mr. Chalker stated Shavender Trucking began grinding on September 28.  He stated Rightmyer has made one City-wide sweep for construction debris, and stumps are being collected by M. J. Price.  He 
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distributed to Council photos with GPS coordinates for documentation for FEMA.  Mr. Chalker stated 85-90% of our documents have been completed, which is outstanding.  
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated M. J. Price was awarded the bid for the parks and the canal trail.  He stated they will begin Thursday with one truck and will bring three crews next Monday.  He stated 257 trees fell at Parks & Recreation facilities and 36 stumps need to be removed.  Mr. Simeon stated they will start at Rochelle on Thursday and then move to the other parks.  He explained that the priority list is based on safety issues.  
Public Works Director Chalker stated we are looking at around $800,000 to $850,000 in damages for the City.  He stated the sooner we can get FEMA here, the sooner we can get money coming back into the City’s coffers.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if a deadline had been set for removal of the debris.
Public Works Director Chalker stated they have not set a deadline but will discuss that with FEMA officials when they visit.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated Interim Police Chief Hinton has found some doors to open to help us.

Interim Police Chief Hinton stated the staff worked very hard to be ahead of the curve with FEMA.  He stated there is a mountain of information that has to be obtained and the staff realizes the financial situation we are in.  

Finance Director Hite reported that on September 22, she and Mr. Chalker attended a kick-off meeting with FEMA.  She stated at that time, they estimated our damages at $850,000, and $500,000 of that was debris.  She stated they are moving forward carefully as they do not want to have a cash flow problem.  

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated we are carefully watching our spending.  He stated we were fortunate to have a pretty good reserve fund and we have asked department heads to hold off on capital purchases.  He stated staff met to critique our efforts and we need several more practical sessions to be ready for the next event.  Mr. Wyatt stated we need to be more proactive in our communications with Dominion Power.  He stated we will be meeting with Dominion officials to try to see how they can be more helpful especially as it relates to communicating with citizens.  Mr. Wyatt stated we will encourage them to do a better job of keeping the citizens informed.  
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Extension of Lease Agreement Between City and State of North Carolina for Temporary Office Space for Employment Security Commission
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated the Employment Security Commission is requesting to extend their agreement with the City for one month.  He stated it is very fortunate that the City has this facility for this use as there is certainly no more important operation than helping the unemployed.
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to extend the lease agreement between the City and the State of North Carolina for temporary office space for the Employment Security Commission through the end of November, 2011.
Departmental Reports
Interim City Manager Wyatt asked department heads to give brief reports in light of the lengthy closed session on the agenda.


Finance Department

Finance Director Hite reported that bids were opened on September 22 for installment 
financing for the rear loading trash truck.  She stated requests for bids were sent to five local 
banks and three responded.  She stated staff will be recommending next Tuesday evening that the 
bid be awarded to BB&T.

Ms. Hite also reported on preliminary numbers from the Finance Department’s report for 
September:  

· General Fund operating receipts totaled $5,412,859.63.
· General Fund operating expenditures totaled $4,848,542.17.
· Year to Date revenues exceeded expenditures by $564,317.46.
· The monthly cost associated with the 2007 Series Bonds totaled $127,893.19.  (Breakdown - $68,652.84 swap payment; $4,606.26 Letter of Credit fee/wire fee and $54,634.09 quarterly commission fees).
· Sales and Use Tax receipts for the month of July totaled $171,458.71 (first time in 11 months that this figure has increased).

· Powell Bill receipts totaled $229,438.79.


Human Resources Department

Human Resources Manager Kearney reported that she is currently advertising for:  City Manager, 
Equipment Mechanic, Street Maintenance Worker and Property Maintenance Worker 1.  She 
stated we received 140 applications for the recently filled position of Administrative Assistant.  
Ms. Kearney reported that Mr. Rodney Pierce started in this position on September 26.
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Public Works Department

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he has asked Public Works Director Chalker to report on the 
sidewalk project as there has been a lot of community interest in the project and he appreciates his 
leadership.

Public Works Director Chalker reported that the sidewalk project came to a grinding halt with the 
approach of Hurricane Irene, and they have just started back this week.  He stated they are nearing 
completion of the 200 block.  He reported that they feel the funds will hold up until they finish the 
project.  Mr. Chalker stated he asked and received an extension from Golden Leaf until the end of 
May.  He stated a lot of merchants requested that we do not start the project until after the holidays.  
He stated that is the busiest time of the year for them.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked what they are going to do about the trees at the lights in the 200 
block.

Public Works Director Chalker stated they have not reached a final decision on that.  He stated 
they have several options.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he trusts this situation will be resolved before the project moves uptown.

Police Department

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated we recently had some questions about crime statistics.

Interim Police Chief Hinton reported that CID handled 118 active cases and cleared 59 of them 
during the month of September.  He stated they also worked a murder that occurred on September 
21 on Madison Street.  He stated the suspect was located at a motel in Rocky Mount and his 
girlfriend was also charged as an accessory.  Chief Hinton reported that John Taylor made an 
arrest in a rash of break-ins that have occurred in River Pointe (former Meadowbrook Trail Park). 
 
He stated Sgt. Baggett has charged three individuals from New York with fraud, and Detective 
Dixon has arrested three people involved in a rash of car break-ins that occurred near T. J. Davis 
Recreation Center. 

Interim Police Chief Hinton reported on the following crime statistics for the 2010 calendar year 
and a comparison to 2011.
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2010

1. The overall crime rate decreased by 10.4 percent from 2009.

2. The violent crime rates decreased by 8.5 percent while the property rate decreased by 10.6 percent.

3. The month of June had the most crimes while January and February had the least.

4. Burglaries most often happened during the day and most frequently at residences.

5. People were arrested more for larceny than any other crime.


Comparison of January-September 2010 to January-September 2011
1. Our murder rate has stayed the same at 1.
2. Rapes have decreased from 6 to 5.
3. Robbery has decreased from 23 to 14.
4. Aggravated assaults have decreased from 41 to 25.

5. Burglary has increased from 178 to 248.

6. Larceny has decreased from 525 to 502.

7. Larceny of motor vehicles has increased from 22 to 25.

8. Arson has decreased from 5 to 2.

9. Drug violations have increased from 254 to 315.

10. Simple assaults have decreased from 57 to 53.

Chief Hinton stated they feel like these numbers are encouraging even though we would like them to all be zero.  He stated our officers are constantly out in the community receiving feedback on our progress and/or lack of it.  He stated we are always re-evaluating our coverage to enhance our effectiveness.

Fire Department
Deputy Chief Coggins stated Chief Corbet is out of town.  He reported that the Fire Department responded to 38 calls during the month of September at an average response time of 2.89 minutes.  He stated the total damages incurred this month amounted to $59,300.00 and the total estimated value of property, contents and vehicles protected was $163,000.00 where actual damage occurred.  Deputy Chief Coggins reported that firemen engaged in 679.05 man-hours of training and 15 firefighters participated in a self-survival course.  He also reported that the Fire Marshal conducted 22 fire prevention inspections and/or re-inspections and completed 9 plan reviews.  
Parks & Recreation Department
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that the Senior Center will offer open enrollment for Medicare Part B October 15 – December 7.  He stated he will be sending a flyer out to Council for help again this year in getting the word out.  He also reported that Dominion Power donated two vehicles to the department as appreciation for using the Theatre as a staging area during the hurricane.  He stated these vehicles are worth approximately $20,000.00, and this donation will allow 
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the department to return $10,000.00 back to the City’s General Fund.  Mr. Simeon also reported that the department received a grant from NC Amateur Sports in the amount of $1,000.00 to replace backstops.

Planning & Development Department
Planning & Development Director Lasky reported that the department issued 128 permits valued at $6,366.00 and of that amount, $2,347.48 were building permits.  She reported that minimum housing is moving along and they are responding to complaints from the public.  She stated there have not been many major site reviews but they do expect one for Chaloner Middle School.  Ms. Lasky reported that they are down to one building inspector and their goal is to get together and improve customer service.
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated one of the things with planning that he would like to emphasize is the importance of customer-friendly service.  He stated he believes we will see some real good things coming.  

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated the entire staff is working diligently to try to put together a budget for next year, which is no small task.  He stated we are working on a “hold the line” budget.  He stated we are looking at our revenue picture, and he is very grateful for the department heads being so proactive.
Review Draft Regular Agenda for October 11, 2011

There being no questions concerning the draft agenda for next Tuesday’s regular meeting, motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a) (3) & (6).
Minute Book Pages 16306, 16307, 16308 & 16309 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed several legal and personnel matters.  No action was taken.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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